Approved    

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES
May 29, 2013 

Town Office


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, May 29, 2013 at 4:30 pm. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Dave Nickerson, Karen Ober and Guy Giunta. TA Veloski was also present.      










PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment 
- None at this time.  








                       




 





2.0  Joint Meeting with Tilton BOS and Belmont BOS – 
Belmont Selectman, Ruth Mooney was present. Tilton Selectman, Joe Jessman, Katherine Dawson, Pat Consentino, Sandy Plesner and Al Laplant (arrived late) were all present. Selectman Nickerson stated they wanted to meet with everyone and go over Belmont's presentation of the Winnisquam Fire Station without any public comment. Selectman Nickerson stated during a county meeting, the parting comment was how many ladder trucks does one county need? Selectman Nickerson stated he knows that Belmont wants a fire station on the Tilton side but is unsure where you guys stand, so we want to talk about it and hold more meetings with the Fire Commissioners, Police Departments and other Selectmen. Selectman Nickerson explained regionalization should be discussed, to trade trucks or men, in order to save the Towns money because it is our fiduciary responsibility and we all should be looking for ways to save money. Selectman Ober noted Sanbornton is working on its' Hazard Mitigation Plan and there should be shared resources between the County and she is not sure that it is being utilized. Selectman Giunta stated a few months ago, there was a news article saying there was no interest but that is not the case at all and the Town wants to discuss the matter further and do together, to benefit everyone. Selectman Dawson explained there was a study done a few years ago for Tilton that indicated there was an area of east Tilton with a fourteen (14) minute response time, which is way too long. Selectman Dawson stated when the Belmont station closed there was a “black area” which is getting more populated. Selectman Dawson noted as far as Public Works, they are kind of already sharing but this would formalize the process. Selectman Nickerson asked if there was an interest in building a station. Selectman Dawson replied the Fire Commissioners have their own ideas but in the “black area” there is still no coverage. Selectman Giunta asked if they hear from Tilton's residents. Selectman Dawson replied yes, they hear from concerned residents occasionally. Selectman Plesner explained there was a Facilities Committee that looked at the east end of Tilton and came up with a 10-year plan to put money aside but the district was not interested. Selectman Plesner noted the Park Street station had a proposal for sleeping quarters but the exhaust fumes were too much and we have started another committee, which she is sure that Winnisquam Fire Station will be discussed. Selectman Ober noted they received a letter from the Fire Commissioners saying they are extremely interested but they want the discussion to be between them and the Sanbornton BOS. Selectman Consentino replied the Tilton BOS and the Tilton Fire Commissioners have the same goals but they are looking at the needs of the district and the BOS is looking at the best interests for the citizens but we need to become one entity. Tilton Selectman Mooney stated the Winnisquam Fire Station's (W.F.S.) land is more valuable than the building and basically all three Selectmen do not support re-opening the station because it is a major problem and not worth fixing. Selectman Nickerson asked if Tilton would consider building a new station. Selectman Mooney replied the Town has a committee looking at all of their buildings but what it boils down to is tax dollars and they have to take of the buildings more in need of repairs. Selectman Dawson noted the north-west corner of Northfield has the same problem as Tilton but they can make arrangements for fire coverage. Selectman Dawson stated the Town of Tilton supported the W.F.S. For years but the district did not. Selectman Mooney stated the BOS want the best but it boils down to money and the contributions would not be big enough. Selectman Mooney noted the station is a tight space with very little parking and a lot of traffic. Selectman Nickerson replied money would be Sanbornton's issue too but the Fire Department has recently hired some new part-time people to increase response times. Selectman Giunta stated it would be nice to hold more joint meetings and discuss other issues too. Selectman Giunta thanked everyone for taking the time. Another joint meeting date to be determined.             



   



      






3.0  John Olmstead Re: Kemp Issue – Knowlton Case, ZBA Chair Olmstead explained that the Knowlton's came in for a Special Exception to change their home from a one-family to a two-family dwelling and the original application was unsigned. The ZBA held the public hearing and Mrs. Kemp was heard from at that time but the Knowltons had everything they needed legally. ZBA Chair Olmstead stated Mrs. Kemp's comments were circumstantial but were taken into consideration and the ZBA vote was four (4) in favor and one (1) opposed. Then the ZBA received a request for a re-hearing, which they granted because of the lack of signature(s). ZBA Chair Olmstead stated the re-vote was five (5) in favor and zero (0) opposed. Fire Chief Dexter stated there was a restriction for a final inspection of the interior but he has not heard back yet. Planner Ward noted that the applicants did not need to see him because everything was being done internally and the Town has no building codes. ZBA Chair Olmstead stated they met all other requirements and the number of bedrooms & bathrooms stayed the same. The BOS thanked ZBA Chair Olmstead for his time.  







  

4.0  Zoning Enforcement Officer Update – Master Plan, Planer Ward reported that he is still getting signatures for the endorsements pages. Planner Ward thanked the BOS for presenting the Master Plan Advisory Committee with certificates of appreciation at Town Meeting. Sanbornton Housing Advisory Committee, The committee adopted the Housing Chapter on 5/13/13 and will be presenting the chapter to the PB at their September workshop meeting. Sanbornton Telecommunications Advisory Committee, Planner Ward provided the BOS with a list of potential candidates. The BOS reviewed the list and an advertisement for other interested candidates with a submission deadline of June 30th. Bishop Junkyard, Planner Ward stated he has been in contact with the Town's Attorney and the strategy is basically, a letter to the property owners stating an inspection will take place on a certain date with the Attorney, a Police Officer and himself to document everything. Planner Ward stated if there is still a violation then a “Notification of Violation” will be sent to the owners, so the Town can be reimbursed for legal expenses. Then the property will have to be cleaned up or face legal action. Planner Ward noted that Attorney Hilsen recommended staying away from the Town cleaning up the cars because it is personal property. Planning Board, Approved a 2-lot subdivision recently and have a pending Site Plan Review for the Hermit Woods Winery. Zoning Amendments, Planner Ward stated all three of the proposed Zoning Amendments were approved at Town Meeting, so an amended 2013 edition will be posted as soon as possible. Giguere Auto Wholesalers, Planner Ward reported that construction has started and the Town's Engineer's Keach & Nordstrom will be providing inspection of the installation of the storm water management system and the “as built”plans. Community Planning Grant (CPG) Program, Planner Ward provided the BOS with the contract for HUD. The BOS tabled for Attorney review.       







           













5.0  Old Business

  





                            5.1 County Conversations  – TA Veloski stated the county will try to hold just a meeting with the BOS.                  
 

  


  
  5.2
Custodian – TA Veloski stated the committee has interviewed one candidate and two people backed out. TA Veloski reported hired service or a company would cost twice as much but he would look into it.         
       





  5.3 Trenching Permit  – TA Veloski reported that John Thayer had drafted a permit before he left but it was never approved. The BOS reviewed and made amendments. Tabled for further review.       



  



  5.4 E-mail from Chief Hankard Re: ATV's – The e-mail states that Salmon Brook Trail Riders is not registered as a “club” with the State, so the 2 million dollar bond does not apply. Selectman Ober noted the e-mail also says that Route #127 is not eligible for consideration, so the trails would not be connected. Selectman Nickerson stated usually they can cross routes but can not ride down them. Selectman Giunta offered to contact DOT's Mark Morrill for further information. Selectman Nickerson reported that he spoke with Jody Slack of the Snow Mobiler's Club, who said they are allowed with the land owner's permission but ATV's are not. TA Veloski to contact S.B.T.R. Tabled.         
  5.5 Chair of the Board of Selectmen – Selectman Ober made a motion to nominate Guy Giunta as Chair. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed. Chair Giunta abstained.  





  





   


6.0  New Business 









  6.1 Complaint Re: Town Park's port-o-potty–  Forwarded to Director Lonergan.      6.2 List of potential tax liens from TC/TC Goss –  The BOS took under advisement. 6.3
DPW – Summer Hours – The DPW will be switching to four day work weeks through Labor Day.   



 



     
  6.4 BOS – Summer Hours – The Selectman will meet every other Wednesday through the beginning of September. 
  


     



  6.5
“Y” Project & Steele Hill Road – punch list – TA Veloski reported he has discussed the punch list with C.R. Willeke. DPW Director VanTassel stated it seems that most of the list has been completed. TA Veloski stated there is no paint on Steele Hill and Selectman Ober replied once the Town starts to paint, it will have to continue. Chair Giunta asked if the State would pay to stripe the road from Route #3 to Steele Hill Road. TA Veloski to check. Chair Giunta stated once the road is the Town's we do not have to stripe. Director VanTassel noted it will add seven more miles to the budget and will need to be reflected. TA Veloski reported the Town should be getting a check ($500K) from the State after July 1st to put towards the principle, at the right time and he would be checking on interest rates in the interim. 






     6.6 2013/2014 Goals – Selectman Ober stated she would like the BOS to come up with a list of goals for the year. 






    






7.0  Accept donations under RSA 31:95 – Selectman Ober made a motion to accept a $75 dollar donation to the Sanbornton Food Pantry from the (NH CHF) Sanbornton Bay Circle of Home & Family. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  



 









8.0 Review and Approve Draft Minutes 






  8.1 5/22/2013 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of May 22, 2013. The BOS reviewed an e-mail from Bill Whalen proposing changes and took the comments under advisement. Selectman Ober motioned to approve the meeting minutes of May 22, 2013 with corrections. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.









   












9.0 Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection. 

 
10.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – The following was reviewed and approved by the BOS; A Timber Intent for Mary Wright for Tax Map 13, Lots 18.1 & 19, an Abatement for Mark & Bonnie Salvador for Tax Map 9, Lot 80, an Added Warrant for Northway Bank for Tax Map 9, Lot 80, an Abatement for Town of Sanbornton for Tax Map 26, Lot 67 and an Abatement for Alfred & Emily Vinton for Tax Map 26, Lot 22.  











 
11.0 Correspondence – The BOS reviewed.   














12.0 Selectman's Reports 
- None at this time. 






           


                  






 

13.0 ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting adjourned at 7:16 p.m.








  





14.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next meeting will be held on Wednesday, June 5, 2013 at the Town Offices @ 4:30 p.m. 















Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, BOS Recording Secretary 

5/29/2013

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


